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Churchill Estates 2017 Annual Meeting Minutes

December 5, 2016 ● 7:00 PM

Woodland Baptist Church, Maresh Hall, 15315 Huebner Rd.

Call to Order

The Churchill Estates Homes Association 2017 annual meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by President Betty Kuykendall. Attendees included 22 residents and 9 board members, Financial Manager Rudolph F. Jass, Jr. (J. J.), CEHA Administrator Lora Reynolds, City Councilman John Courage from District 9, City Council Aide/Constituent Services Bryan Naylor from District 9, Postal Inspector Robert Strande, SAFFE Officers Yvette Meade and Art Hernandez and Corporal Kent Novak from Bexar County Constable Precinct 3.

Quorum Verification

Betty asked CEHA Secretary Denise Griffin if we had a quorum (10% of membership or 89 persons/proxies). Denise replied that 103 proxies had been received and there were 29 residents (including board members) in attendance eligible to vote (one vote per household). Every proxy approved the three board members nominated for re-election and all but 6 approved the 2018 budget.
Introduction of CEHA Board Members and Staff

Betty introduced the Board Members—Stephen Eggleston, Vice President; Denise Griffin, Secretary; Roberto Moran, Treasurer; Lee Hacker, Board Member and Property Manager; Damon Goebel, Security/Rec Center Committee Chair; Emma Bridges; Cori Hernandez and Cory Davis. She also introduced Administrator Lora Reynolds and Financial Manager Rudolph F. Jass, Jr. (J. J.). 

Presentations by Invited Guests
Bryan Naylor, City Council Aide/Constituent Services, District 9 (210/207-0955 or bryan.naylor@sanantonio.gov)

Bryan talked about Councilman John Courage’s Participatory Budgeting (PB) program and explained how residents from the district can provide input about projects funded by the city. Residents can either contact Bryan about joining a committee or provide suggestions about spending at https://tiny.cc/D9PB. The district has $1.25 million available through three funds. Betty said that CE resident Jay Swearingen has volunteered to serve on one of the PB committees.

John Courage, City Council District 9

Councilman Courage talked about the PB program and other committees he has organized for input from citizens. He said he’s trying to emphasize smart development so that the district does not become over-developed and he’s also opposed to toll roads in San Antonio. He said Highway 281 is going to be under construction north of Loop 1604 for toll-free freeway lanes, HOV lanes and access roads. Resident Jim Calhoun asked if anything can be done to create more visibility for the stop sign at CE Blvd and Swale. The councilman said maybe the city could put flashing lights on the sign. 
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Postal Inspector Robert Strande (1-877-876-2455) 

Mr. Strande discussed mailbox vandalism that is prevalent across north San Antonio from Potranco Road to IH-35. He said community mailboxes are being broken into by thieves looking for checks in outgoing mail as well as anything they can find that will help them to social engineer information to use to their advantage. Call the phone number above to report mail theft and call SAPD at 210/207-7273 as well. He said the best thing residents can do is to pick up mail from those boxes on a daily basis and stop putting checks in the outgoing mail. He said 55 individuals have been arrested in San Antonio for mail theft over the past year and one-third of them were charged with Federal crimes. He is pushing for the State of Texas to make mail theft a state crime and suggested residents contact legislators and representatives to ask for the same.

More than 15,000 boxes need to be replaced in San Antonio with higher security models. He said the postal service is increasing manpower and funding to try to combat mail theft. Lora Reynolds said that CEHA paid $7200 last year to replace cluster mailboxes at two locations and plans to replace them at two more locations in 2018, as well as adding solar lights at more locations. Betty said CEHA Board Member Damon Goebel was responsible for installing the solar lights.
Residents who have individual mailboxes on their own property should not raise the red flag on the side of the box to indicate they have outgoing mail, because that lets thieves know there’s something inside. Locked boxes are available to install on properties that have individual mailboxes, Mr. Strande said.
He also said residents should report suspicious vehicles at cluster boxes, providing officials with make, model, color and license plate of car, or a photo of the vehicle. He said residents should report if they see mailbox doors open that haven’t been broken into, because thieves are removing locks on boxes and replacing them with their own locks so they can use a key to steal the mail inside.
Yvette Meade, SAPD SAFFE Officer 

Officer Meade said she and Officer Novak (Bexar County Constable) both work the stop sign at Swale to either issue warnings or citations to drivers who don’t stop. She said the City’s capital improvements division had a survey done of CE Blvd to see if it warranted traffic calming devices and they found that it did not because the average speed of drivers was within a mile or two of the speed limit. She said in the last two weeks there have been two or three vehicle burglaries in Churchill Estates at night. Package thieves are in the area as well. She will be working undercover with UPS and FedEx delivery trucks. 
Residents asked if anything can be done about solicitors in the neighborhood. Officer Meade said you can put a No Soliciting sign on your door or a sign that says Working from Home, Do Not Disturb. Solicitors must have sales permits. If they don’t, they can be given a citation but the police officer must personally see the solicitor at the door if you have a No Soliciting sign. Bryan Naylor said residents can post a sign that says No Soliciting, Do Not Ring Doorbell, I Will Notify the Police. 
A residents asked if a front porch security camera or video doorbell is useful. Officer Meade said yes. She also said if someone rings the doorbell, let them know you’re home but don’t open the door. A resident asked if the 10 mph speed limit on Swale is enforceable. Officer Meade said she would check on it. Bryan Naylor said the state law is 30 mph in residential areas. In response to other questions, Officer Meade said sailboats are not allowed to be parked in the street, but she can’t do anything about vehicles parked legally. 
Kent Novak, Corporal, Bexar County Constable Precinct 3

Officer Novak said he’s written 237 warnings and citations on CE Blvd over the past year. He commended the community on neighborhood involvement and watching out for each other. He said he was able to arrest a driver in Vista del Norte who had a bag full of stolen mail after a resident in that neighborhood sent him a photo of the vehicle at the mailbox. He emphasized how helpful photos are when residents report suspicious vehicles or individuals. He said Colorado King is a popular place for teenagers to park. He’s made one drug arrest for small amounts of marijuana and arrested a driver who fired a gun at a stop sign. He said to let him know if you’re going to be out of town and he’ll patrol by your house. He will also target areas where there are repeated crime reports.

Approval of 2016 Annual Meeting Minutes

President Betty Kuykendall asked for a motion to approve the 2016 annual meeting minutes. Eric Fenton made a motion which was seconded, voted on and approved.

2017 CEHA Accomplishments

Betty told the attendees about the projects and events the CEHA Board members and other personnel coordinated during the year:

· Added air conditioning and new vents to pool building
· Installed ceiling fans at pavilion and resealed joints on the pool deck
· Replaced a pool pump

· Installed an ADA-compliant gate at the pool entrance
· Resurfaced the tennis courts, basketball court and driveway into the Rec Center

· Built a new storage shed for pool furniture and swim team equipment
· Repair entrance monument after vehicle hit it

· Fixed electrical issues at the entrances
· Replaced cluster mailboxes at Dauber/Colorado King and Northern Dancer/Dancers Image
· Added solar lights for mailboxes in two locations

· A former Women’s Club member organized Easter Egg Hunt for children in the Rec Center

· Held paper shredding and electronics recycling event in May, sponsored by Realtor Mary Skye and coordinated by Administrator Lora Reynolds
· Held Yard of the Month Contest from May through September, coordinated by board member Denise Griffin 

· Held July 4th Parade and Picnic, coordinated by residents Robin and Brad Hunt, Pool Manager Cody Simmons and Swim Team Manager Mikel Brand

· Held Oct. 14 Meet Your Neighbors Event, coordinated by resident Kourtney Valdez Trevino and our Administrator Lora Reynolds

· Stephen Eggleston and I met with several residents regarding home improvement projects for ACC approval
· Betty met with our councilman, John Courage, and a group of HOA presidents to discuss concerns in our neighborhood. She has also been discussing Churchill Estates concerns with the councilman’s staff and has requested flashing lights around the stop sign at Swale and new white lines to be painted on the street in front of the sign.

· Churchill Estates Resident Jay Swearingen is representing our neighborhood on a Participatory Budgeting committee established by Councilman Courage to suggest improvement projects for the district

· Financial Manager Rudolph F. Jass, Jr. (J. J.) set up a PayPal account for residents to pay annual dues in 2018
2017 Financial Report

Financial Manager Rudolph F. Jass, Jr. (J. J.) discussed the funds in the operating account and Reserve fund. He said we are over budget due to unplanned expenses and had to move money from the Reserve fund to the operating account for the first time in several years. He said the CPA firm that audits our books suggests we add $22,472 to the Reserve fund at the end of 2017, but we won’t be able to, which is why the Board found it necessary to raise dues for 2018. He said 10 liens are being filed this year for residents owing a total of $3,691. There are 25 residents who owe for more than one year, totaling $29,000 and liens have already been filed against their properties.
2018 Budget

J. J. discussed the 2018 Budget, which includes funds for two new sets of cluster mailboxes. Resident Tommy King asked who owns the mailboxes and Lora Reynolds said Churchill Estates does and that the original boxes were paid for by the developer. A resident asked about getting more street lights. Emma Bridges said anyone can call 311 and make a request if they provide a specific address, then someone from the City and CPS will decided if it’s possible and necessary. A resident asked if cameras on traffic lights at Blanco and Huebner record video. Kent Novak said no, they monitor traffic so that the signal light changes. Resident Jim Calhoun asked if CEHA has a five-year plan for expenditures. Lora said the Board plans to buy new mailboxes every year until all 17 locations have been replaced and that the swimming pool will have to be resurfaced in a few years. Emma said the Board takes things on a year-by-year basis and makes decisions conscientiously about improvements that will bring value to the neighborhood. Resident Cynthia Benton said it’s important for all residents to maintain their property. Betty asked for a motion to approve the budget. Eric Fenton made a motion to approve the 2018 budget, which was seconded, voted on and passed.
Board Member Election

Nominees for three-year terms were Cory Davis, Damon Goebel and Cori Hernandez. All had been approved by the 103 proxies. Denise Griffin made a motion to elect all three nominees to the Board. The motion was seconded, voted on and passed unanimously. 

Open Forum

Resident Michelle King asked if anyone had looked into the residents holding Sunday morning church services at their house. Bryan Naylor said he would find out from Code Compliance whether that was an ordinance violation. Bryan Naylor asked residents to enroll in the Citizens on Patrol program. He suggested residents place large signs on their front door telling solicitors not to knock or ring the doorbell. He said if 2/3 of the residents on a street sign a petition asking for new speed humps, the city will do a study. He said to call 311 for pothole repair or contact him. Cynthia Benton asked about a right turn only lane at CE Blvd and Blanco. Bryan said it might not be possible because CE Blvd has just one lane. Bryan also asked residents to share important information with him or SAPD that is posted on nextdoor.com.
Adjournment

Eric Fenton made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 PM. It was seconded, voted on and passed unanimously.
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